
Peter Molin’s “Strike Through
the  Mask!”:  Interment  at
Arlington

The vet read that the hero’s burial ceremony in Arlington
Cemetery  was  taking  place  the  following  Tuesday.  As  it
happened, the vet was going to be in Arlington, the county in
Virginia, that day and he had known the hero. They had taught
together at West Point, and thought the vet was senior to the
hero  and  they  didn’t  socialize  outside  of  department
functions, a couple of episodes had offered closer looks at
him. Among other things, the hero was on the softball team
coached by the vet in their last summer together.

The hero played left field, an important position in softball.
The  leftfielder  has  to  catch  the  long  drives  hit  by  the
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opposing team’s best right-handed hitters. That summer, the
hero chased down those towering shots, or circled under them,
until he reared them in. It never seemed like a sure thing,
honestly, but the hero almost always got them. The hero was
fast, too, so he batted lead-off or second in the line-up. He
was not a home-run hitter, but could easily turn a single into
a double if the opposing team did not field the ball cleanly
or hesitated for a moment.

But the hero was not a hero for his softball ability. Early in
the post-9/11 wars he had protested the interrogation tactics
used by members of his platoon when they questioned detainees
in  Afghanistan.  Brutality,  let’s  just  say  torture,  was
forbidden by policy and regulation, but now appeared to be a
tolerated  standard  practice.  The  hero  sought  clarification
first from his chain-of-command and then from the highest
governmental levels in Washington. He then took his concerns
to a human-rights watchdog group in New York. The hero had
been celebrated for doing so by many and was even been named a
“Man  of  the  Year”  by  Time  magazine.  Others,  however,
considered him a troublemaker. Couldn’t he have addressed the
problem other than by writing politicians and advocacy groups?
The vet wondered how he might have handled the same situation.

At West Point, the vet had seen the hero lead a philosophy
workshop. He was laser focused, deeply logical, and profoundly
aware of competing factors and viewpoints, which he would
unpack in detail in front of the workshop attendees. As he
spoke, he paced back and forth like a caged tiger. The furious
physical expenditure of mental energy was endearing. The vet
had read comments by the hero’s former students and it was
clear the hero’s students had been in awe of him. In the
workshop, watching him give birth to the intricacies of an
argument, it was easy to see why. The vet also understood why
a woman, a colleague, loved the hero and eventually married
him.

At the end of his tour at West Point, the hero left the Army



after 15 years on active duty. He said he had enough of the
military and now wanted to study philosophy as a civilian.

But the years after the Army did not go well. First gradually,
then quickly, the hero’s life disintegrated. In the beginning,
he excelled in graduate school, but then his work grew erratic
and unsubtle. He picked fights with other scholars and his
marriage fell apart. Eventually the hero lost his apartment
and  was  several  times  detained  by  the  police  for  public
outbursts of craziness. He was hospitalized more than once,
but because he had left the Army before retiring, and it was
not clear that his present maladies were service-related, the
VA was slow to assume care for him. Subject to the vagrancies
of  state-provided  mental  care,  he  was  in-and-out  of
institutions.

Friends from the military tried to help. So did childhood
friends and distinguished professors who had been impressed by
the hero’s early work and potential. The decline continued,
however, and as so often happens, the hero resisted efforts by
others to help him. Toward the end, his grip on what Poe once
called “the precincts of reality” was tenuous. In 2021, he was
found dead in his room at a mental hospital. The exact cause
of his death remains unclear. Was it too much or the wrong
kind of medication? Was it suicide? Did his mind and body just
give out?

Now the vet sat in his car alongside other cars lined up
outside the burial office at Arlington Cemetery. He knew how
these interments happened, because the previous summer he had
been in attendance for the interment of a childhood friend’s
mother alongside her husband, a Korean War-era vet, who had
died years earlier. The vet had known his friend’s father well
and knew how much his Army service meant to him, along with
the  prospect  of  burial  at  Arlington.  He  also  knew  the
interment process to be an orderly and dignified one that
respected the deceased and his or her family members. Still,
that interment had been a markedly casual event, with little



ceremony or eulogizing of the departed. The vet had enjoyed
the company of his friend and his two children, who were now
adults and whom he had not seen in decades. The cemetery
official was a retired Army paratrooper, and the vet, who had
also been a paratrooper, bandied with the official about their
airborne days. Only when the cemetery official opened the
columbarium “niche,” as the square burial vaults are called,
where the ashes of his friend’s father lay waiting for his
wife to join him, did the vet feel the momentousness of the
event.

On cue, the procession of cars began to snake through the
cemetery to the burial location. The hero was also to be
interred in a columbarium niche, but there would be a service
before the interment. A tent was set up among the gravestones
to provide shade for the hero’s immediate family, along with
chairs for them to sit in. Others in attendance, about fifty,
stood in the sun, though for a summer day in Virginia it was
neither hot nor humid. Off in the distance, the vet could see
the Pentagon, which seemed ironically appropriate. An Army
chaplain, a woman, stood waiting, along with a small detail of
uniformed soldiers poised to fold the flag covering the hero’s
burial urn. About 100 yards away stood a platoon-sized honor
guard and a military band. Also present was a firing squad and
bugler. The vet recognized a couple of teachers from West
Point with whom he and the hero had taught, but not anyone
else he knew. The attendees seemed composed equally of family
and friends who looked like they might have either served with
the hero or been his students. Only a couple of attendees were
in uniform—none especially high-ranking.

The chaplain called the service to order. She said kind words
about the hero without shying away from the controversies that
marked his service and his sad final days. She read from
Romans 8:28: “If God is for us, who can be against us?”  When
she finished, the detail folded the flag and presented it to
the hero’s father. The bugler played Taps and the firing squad



fired a three-round salute. Then the chaplain asked for a
volunteer to carry the urn containing hero’s ashes to the
columbarium. At first no one volunteered, and the vet wondered
if it was appropriate if he stepped forward. Then the hero’s
father said that he would carry his son’s remains.

The vet had read that the hero’s father was a former Marine
Corps machine-gunner and a Vietnam veteran. He had also read
that the father hated the military and had been a member of
Vietnam Veterans Against the War. He was the only male at the
ceremony not formally dressed or in military attire. Confined
to a wheelchair, wearing a plaid lumberjack shirt, the hero’s
father exuded determination that his son’s life was worthy of
military honor.

As the procession walked to the columbarium, the band played a
song that sounded like the Elvis Presley classic “Love Me
Tender.”  It’s  a  sweet  song,  but  the  vet  wondered  at  the
selection. Only later did he learn that the melody belonged
first to a song called “Army Blue” that predated “Love Me
Tender” and was long associated with West Point.

The columbarium at Arlington Cemetery has its own kind of
dignity, but it’s narrow for the purposes of a ceremonial
gathering. The previous summer, at the vet’s friend’s mother’s
interment, there was only the cemetery official, the friend,
and the friend’s son and daughter. Now the attendees squeezed
into the row between the walls of burial niches or looked on
from the ends of the rows. More words were said, but from the
vet’s position it was hard to hear them. After final remarks
were completed, attendees filed past the niche and paid their
last respects.

The vet had so far viewed the day’s events abstractly, almost
without emotion or consolidated articulation of his thoughts
about the hero. But when his turn came to stand before the urn
in its dark square final resting place, tears welled up and
the vet suddenly found himself both short of breath and short



of words. Conscious that others were waiting in line behind
him, he stammered under his breath, “Good job man, good job”
and moved on.

Following the ceremony, the vet spoke with his friends from
West Point and a couple of others present. Someone pointed out
former  students  of  the  hero’s.  Another  pointed  out  the
childhood friend who had gone to the most length to organize
help  for  the  hero  in  his  troubled  final  days.  No  ready
opportunity to speak with the hero’s family presented itself,
and the vet was hesitant to force the issue. A reception was
announced, but the vet didn’t get the location and had already
decided he would not attend.

An official announced it was time to for the procession to
depart and the attendees in their cars drove slowly toward the
cemetery gates.

On the way out of the cemetery, the vet saw signs directing
traffic to the Marine Corps War Memorial. It had been a long
time since he had visited the memorial, so he followed the
signs to the parking lot. He walked around the grounds, read
the signage, and contemplated the magnificent statue of the
six soldiers raising the flag on Mount Suribachi on Iwo Jima.
The crowd was sparse: a few casually-attired tourists and some
vet old-timers wearing ball-caps adorned with patches and pins
representing military units. Unexpectedly, a wedding party,
dressed in their finest, strolled by from a site farther off
from the statue where they had gathered for pictures.

After taking it all in for a while, the vet walked back to his
car.

****

Biographical  details  about  the  life  of  Ian  Fishback  not
recounted from memory were obtained from C.J. Chivers, “Ian
Fishback’s American Nightmare.” New York Times, February 21,
2023.
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